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	Action

	
	Introduction and announcements
	

	
	
	

	08/29
	The Chair welcomed Dr Wayne Campbell, Academic Registrar at the University of Essex, and Howard Smith, President of UCS Students' Union, noting that the Universities and UCS were particularly pleased that the UCS student body was now represented at JAC.
	

	
	
	

	
	Starring of agenda items
	

	
	
	

	08/30
	The following additional items were starred for discussion: 5, 8, 10 and 11.
	

	
	
	

	
	Minutes of the previous meeting 
	

	
	
	

	08/31
	The minutes of the meeting held on 6 March 2008 were agreed as an accurate record.
	

	
	
	

	
	Matters arising from the minutes
	

	
	
	

	08/32
	None.
	

	
	
	

	
	Chairs’ action
	

	
	
	

	08/33
	The committee received a report on Chairs’ Action taken by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) (Essex) and the Director of Partnerships (UEA) on behalf of the Joint Academic Committee.
	

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that the following 2008-entry programme proposals had been approved to proceed to publicity and validation:

a. BA (Hons) Business Management with Finance – UCS Ipswich

b. BA (Hons) Business Management (re-validation) – UCS Ipswich

c. BA Business Management and Marketing (re-validation) – UCS Ipswich

d. BA Business and Human Resource Management (re-validation) – UCS Ipswich

e. BSc (Hons) Civil Engineering (progression) – UCS Suffolk New College

f. BA (Hons) Computing – UCS Bury St Edmunds

g. BSc (Hons) Construction Management (progression) – UCS Suffolk New College

h. FdA Continuing Care – UCS Ipswich

i. BA (Hons) Counselling – UCS Great Yarmouth

j. FdA Management (Uniformed Public Services) – UCS Bury St Edmunds

k. BA (Hons) Performance (to replace BA (Hons) Performing Arts) – UCS Ipswich

l. Science Foundation (Year 0) (re-validation) – UCS Ipswich

m. PGCE (Secondary) North East Essex Coastal Confederation SCITT (re-validation) – Ipswich 

n. MBA Tourism – UCS Ipswich
o. FdA Visual Media Production – UCS Great Yarmouth


	

	
	
	

	
	Enrolment data 2007-08
	

	
	
	

	08/34
	JAC received a paper from the Director of Planning and Resources relating to student enrolment data for 2007-08, including figures showing enrolments by location, department, mode of attendance, funding, course and route for 2007-08, in response to JAC's request for data at programme level (JAC M/08/05).  It was noted that the high level of operational detail provided had served to clarify where programmes with the same title were running within the network.  
	

	
	
	

	08/35
	JAC members agreed that although it was useful to see detailed data, it was essential to have an accompanying summative analysis which interpreted the data and highlighted key issues, patterns and trends, showing how successfully each course had recruited, in order to inform future academic development and validation planning.  A glossary of terms and abbreviations would also be useful.  It was noted that NHS contracts used 'exception reporting' showing performance against targets, with an accompanying report on exceptions to the strategic group, and this could provide a useful model for UCS central statistical reporting.  The Director of Planning and Resources was asked to provide an analytical report on 2007-08 recruitment and enrolment data for the July 2008 meeting of JAC.
	RL

	
	
	

	08/36
	It was noted that the data showed a large number of units with low enrolment  which could be uneconomic to deliver and which might present academic and student experience risks if classes were combined.  LN College representatives confirmed that they held data that could clarify how such matters were dealt with at an operational level, and this data, together with the LN Colleges' academic growth plans for 2008-11, could readily be provided to JAC in existing/available formats at the July 2008 meeting.  The Chair thanked the Colleges for this suggestion which would prove helpful in forward planning validation activity. 
	JM
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	Applications data for 2008-09
	

	
	
	

	08/37
	JAC received a paper from the Director of Planning and Resources showing May 2008 application data against targets for UCAS September 2008 entry, with comparative data from May 2007 and application trends data for UCS Ipswich and the Learning Network.  The figures were encouraging, especially with regard to applicant conversion rates and in the national context of changes to the system of UCAS choices which had led to a 16% decline in applications at many HEIs.
	

	
	
	

	08/38
	It was agreed that an informed commentary highlighting key aspects of the data was essential, and the Director of Planning and Resources was asked to provide an evaluative report for the July 2008 meeting of JAC.
	RL

	
	
	

	
	Interim summary of validation event outcomes 2007-08
	

	
	
	

	08/39
	JAC received an interim summary report on outcomes from the 2007-08 course validation and re-validation cycle.  Committee members noted the high proportion of events which had been withdrawn, postponed or cancelled, amounting to almost one-third of the total, and the high level of conditions set at a significant number of validation events.  Concerns were expressed regarding the robustness of proposals being brought forward for validation and the time, resource and workload implications for academic planning and preparation.  JAC members concluded from the data that course teams needed further support to help them prepare robust curriculum proposals within realistic timescales.
	

	
	
	

	08/40
	It was agreed that it was essential to analyse the structure of the conditions,    sub-conditions and requirements from individual (re)validation events, in order to identify the nature, scale and seriousness of the conditions and requirements, identify any common themes and/or fundamental difficulties.  The Head of Quality advised the Committee that he was in the process of analysing the outcomes of validation events and would provide a summary report to JAC at its July 2008 meeting, drawing comparisons where relevant with the 'Evaluation Report on UCS Validations held during 2006-07' submitted to JAC in November 2007.  
	RI

	
	
	

	
	Course validation and re-validation reports
	

	
	
	

	08/41
	JAC members discussed the structure of UCS (re)validation events and in particular the timing and format of meetings with students, noting that it was easier to obtain students' views for a re-validation event but that UCS worked hard to ensure student input to all validations.  The Students' Union was now represented at JAC and the course representatives structure provided a useful framework for student consultation prior to validation, although it was noted that a mix of course representatives and non-representatives normally provided an optimum balance of student views.  It was suggested that the (re)validation report proforma might usefully include a specific section on students' comments and that the Panel's meeting with students should come before discussions with the course team on the day's agenda, in order that any issues raised by students could be put to the course team for a response.  These were agreed as helpful amendments to be incorporated into the validation report proforma and the revised UCS Validation Handbook for 2008-09. 
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	08/42
	JAC considered the validation reports submitted, and recommended to the Senates of the University of Essex and the University of East Anglia that the following awards be approved for delivery at the University Campus Suffolk centre(s) indicated for a period of five years commencing September 2008, subject to the conditions and requirements in the validation report being met by agreed deadlines:
a. BSc (Hons) Computing (full-time and part-time) – UCS Bury St Edmunds and UCS Great Yarmouth

b. MBA Tourism (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich

c. BA (Hons) (full-time) and DipHE Counselling (full-time) – UCS Great Yarmouth

d. FdA Visual Media Production (full-time) – UCS Great Yarmouth
	

	
	
	

	08/43
	JAC considered the re-validation reports submitted, and recommended to the Senates of the University of Essex and the University of East Anglia that the following awards be re-approved for delivery at University Campus Suffolk (Ipswich) for a period of five years commencing September 2008, subject to the conditions and requirements in the re-validation report being met by agreed deadlines:
a. BSc Acute Healthcare Practice (*Speciality) (part-time) with specialities Accident and Emergency, Coronary Care, Intensive Care, Orthopaedics, Peri-operative Practice, and Renal – UCS Ipswich
b. MA, PGDip and PGCert Education for Health and Social Care Professionals (part-time) – UCS Ipswich

c. Science Foundation (full-time) – UCS Ipswich
	

	
	
	

	08/44
	The committee noted that (re)validation reports from events scheduled in the later part of the 2007-08 validation calendar, together with a summary of responses to this year's course validation conditions and requirements, would be submitted to JAC in July.  JAC members were also asked to remind colleagues that validation reports and all key programme approval documents should be sent to UCS Registry and copied to the UEA and Essex partnerships offices.
	All

	
	
	

	
	Provisional schedule of validation and re-validation events 2008-09
	

	
	
	

	08/45
	The committee received a provisional list of programmes to be (re)validated during 2008-09, noting that this was a 'live' document that would be revised and updated before the validation schedule was finalised.  JAC members raised some concerns about the list, especially in the light of discussions noted under M/08/39 above, questioning how the proposed schedule related to the UCS Strategic Plan and the academic planning process, and the extent to which out-turn evidence from related programmes informed future academic planning and development.  There was a concern that the final (re)validation schedule for 2008-09 should reflect realistic expectations of the course teams in terms of curriculum planning and development, and of the administrative teams who supported (re)validation, for whom a schedule of 50+ events per year raised resourcing and capacity issues.  It was agreed that JAC would review the updated list at its next meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	Course approval process – new and revised course approval tracking (CAT) forms with process map
	

	
	
	

	08/46
	JAC approved five new/revised 'CAT' forms (Course Approval Tracking) provided by UCS Registry for use in the UCS course approval process, noting the helpful flowchart which mapped the UCS internal course creation process.  The revised forms would be made available on Wolsey (Staff > Academic Dev > Registry & Quality > Course Approvals/Validation) and incorporated into the UCS Validation Handbook during the annual summer updating process.  It was further suggested that the section on the CAT1/2 form that captured information on student number projections could usefully include figures for Years 2 and 3.  JAC noted that the feedback on CAT forms given by the Curriculum Approvals Group would be more detailed from next year.
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	08/47
	JAC members were asked to remind colleagues that all proposed new courses must be advertised as ‘subject to validation’ and not as ‘subject to final approval' or 'final validation', and that proposed new courses should be advertised only after receiving JAC approval to proceed to publicity and validation.
	All

	
	
	

	
	Review of quality assurance structures and systems
	

	
	
	

	08/48
	It was reported that the Vice-Chancellors of the two validating Universities had commissioned an internal review of the effectiveness of UCS quality management and assurance structures and systems at the end of its first year of operation.  A review panel had been established, chaired by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic) at UEA and with membership comprising the Academic Registrar (Essex), Acting Academic Registrar (UEA) and Executive Dean, Faculty of Health Wellbeing and Science (UCS).  The panel would carry out an evaluative review of written documentation and other evidence, reporting by the end of July on their findings and any recommendations.  It was intended that the review, which was taking place at a natural and timely point in the development of UCS, would identify and disseminate existing good practice and make positive proposals for quality enhancement which would benefit all members of UCS.
	

	
	
	

	
	Quality enhancement
	

	
	
	

	08/49
	The Committee considered the notes of the Quality Enhancement meeting held on 6 March 2008 and its recommendations for action, noting the timescale and arrangements for QAA Collaborative Provision Audit and Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review (IQER).  JAC members welcomed the proposals for involving the LN Colleges more closely in UCS quality enhancement through the introduction of 'rotating' meeting locations and QA/QE 'surgeries' at the Colleges, which would strengthen the interface between UCS Ipswich and the LN Colleges, together with the proposal to establish direct representation by the Universities on the LN Colleges' internal HE committees.  JAC also endorsed the proposal to employ a professional graphic designer to prepare visual presentation materials depicting the UCS structure and its inter-relationships.  An update on actions arising from the 6 March meeting would be provided to JAC at its next meeting.
	CD

	
	
	

	08/50
	The Head of Quality gave an oral update on staff development activity, which included validation workshops for course team leaders, supported by individual sessions at the Centres, training sessions on UCS policies and procedures, staff development for Ofsted ITT, UCS staff participation at the Learning and Teaching Day held at UEA, and workshops on plagiarism, sustainability and assessment.  The next phase of staff development would include support for IQER planning at the LN Colleges and a session on developing an HE strategy, led by UEA, and a Masters level workshop and a Business and Management subject conference organised by Essex.  The UCS Head of Quality, Academic Registrar and Learning Network Manager were all committed to an ongoing programme of staff development at both generic and individual Centre level.  
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	08/51
	JAC was reminded that the QAA was expected to review individual LN Colleges but not UCS Ipswich under IQER developmental engagement procedures.  It was expected that UCS Ipswich would be involved at the later IQER summative review stage.  Three non-UCS college partners of UEA and Essex had been notified by the QAA that they would be reviewed in 2008-09, but as yet no UCS Colleges had been identified and this gave an excellent opportunity for UCS to prepare for IQER during 2008-09.  The partnership operational management group had begun to map UCS policies and procedures against the QAA Code of Practice and this process would involve the LN Colleges directly from the autumn term onwards.  Feedback from non-UCS UEA and Essex partner colleges could be incorporated into IQER planning for UCS.  
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	UCS policies and procedures
	

	
	
	

	08/52
	JAC received a progress update from the Policies and Procedures Working Group showing the status of each UCS policy, monitoring arrangements and re-approval dates.  Policies and procedures would be brought to JAC for (re)approval as they became due.
	RI

	
	
	

	08/53
	Some inconsistencies across the network were noted in the application of the UCS Learning, Teaching and Assessment Strategy following its approval by JAC in March 2008.  Whilst the Policies and Procedures Working Group would review the LTA Strategy annually, there were some matters on which JAC members might wish to comment further, such as assessment wordcounts and the balance between coursework and formal examined assessment at module level, which could have implications for the prevention of plagiarism.  It was noted that whilst Essex practice favoured a 50:50 balance of coursework to formal examination, a case could be made for a higher proportion of coursework assessment, which was often of relevance for vocational and professional courses.
	RI 

	
	
	

	
	Academic liaison mechanisms
	

	
	
	

	08/54
	It was reported that discussions regarding membership and terms of reference for the proposed Academic Information and Ideas Exchange Meetings (AIIEM) were continuing and a full proposal would be brought to the July meeting of JAC.
	PF
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	08/55
	JAC approved the proposed role description for Academic Subject Links, together with the related list of cognate subject groups, noting that discussions of academic liaison mechanisms were ongoing and further details would be brought to the July meeting of JAC.
	GS
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	Assessment boards
	

	
	
	

	08/56
	The Academic Registrar gave an oral report on the operation of UCS assessment boards, noting that all boards were following approved policies and strategies and that the clerking of the boards would form an internal control mechanism to ensure consistency across the network.  A few cases of academic misconduct had been identified, which indicated that quality assurance procedures were operating effectively.  It was reported that marks were input to the centralised SITS system which then calculated degree classifications.  The Universities were to send representatives to a sample of assessment boards and UCS was asked to provide a list of dates to the partnership offices.
	JM

	
	
	

	
	Report from UCS Academic Board
	

	
	
	

	08/57
	Members received the minutes of the meeting held on 15 May 2008.
	

	
	
	

	08/58
	JAC considered recommendations from Academic Board and Learning, Teaching and Quality Committee regarding the classification of Foundation degrees, which were currently not classified at UCS, and the grading terminology used internally in assessment, noting that proposed changes would allow those students who achieved a higher standard of performance to be recognised.  JAC recommended to the Senates of the University of Essex and the University of East Anglia that the following amendments to the UCS Foundation Degree Framework and Assessment Regulations be approved:
a. that current grading of 'Very Good' and 'Excellent' be replaced by 'Merit' and 'Distinction'
b. that on results letters and transcripts ‘+’, ‘=’ and ‘-‘ will be shown

c. that students graduating with Foundation Degrees can be awarded an overall Merit or Distinction according to their module point average based on Intermediate (Level 5) modules only
	

	
	
	

	
	Report from UCS Learning, Teaching and Quality Committee
	

	
	
	

	08/59
	Members received the minutes of the meeting held on 29 April 2008.  It was reported that SARE reports for 2006-07, which were being completed under UEA's quality assurance arrangements for 2006-07 as a 'transitional' year, had been received and were currently under review by UEA.
	

	
	
	

	
	Any other business
	

	
	
	

	08/60
	None
	

	
	
	

	
	Date of next meeting
	

	
	
	

	08/61
	11 July 2008, 14.00 – 16.00 
North/South Facing Conference Room, St Edmund House, UCS Ipswich
	

	
	
	

	
	Provisional meeting dates for 2008-09
	

	
	
	

	08/62
	Thu 27 November 2008, 14.00 – 16.00, venue tbc

Thu 5 March 2009, 14.00 – 16.00, venue tbc

Thu 25 June 2009, 14.00 – 16.00, venue tbc 
	

	
	
	


Gill Statham
Acting Secretary to JAC &
Director of Academic Partnerships

University of Essex
June 2008
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